
The DeKalb County Commission met in Special Organizational Session on Wednesday 

November 16, 2022 at 10:00 a.m. in the DeKalb County Activities Building (Courthouse 

Annex). Those present were President Ricky Harcrow, Shane Wootten, Terry Harris, Ron 

Saferite, and Lester Black.  

 

Prior to the meeting, incoming District 3 Commissioner, Ron Saferite was sworn in by Circuit 

Judge Jeremy Taylor. District 4 Commissioner Lester Black (second term) was sworn in by 

Presiding Circuit Judge Shaunathan Bell. President Ricky Harcrow (4th term as President – Mr. 

Harcrow served 3 terms as District 1 Commissioner) was sworn in by Circuit Judge Andrew 

Hairston.  

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

The meeting was called to order by President Harcrow with President Harcrow delivering the 

invocation and Mr. Black leading the Pledge. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

It was moved by Mr. Wootten, seconded by Mr. Harris with all members voting affirmatively, 

motion carrying to dispense with the reading of the minutes and to accept them as presented in 

written format. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

New Business—Organizational Items (State law requires the Commission to meet in 

Organizational Session eight (8) days after the General Election): 

  

Setting Meeting Times and Dates—President Harcrow noted that due to the pandemic the 

Commission has only been meeting once a month on the Second Tuesday and would continue 

this schedule through the end of the year.  Beginning in January 2023, monthly meetings will 

resume twice a month on the 2nd and 4th Tuesdays. 

 

Mr. Wootten made a motion to resume the regular meeting dates on the 2nd and 4th Tuesdays at 

10:00 a.m. in the DeKalb County Activities Building beginning in January 2023. Mr. Harris 

seconded the motion. All members voting affirmatively, motion carried.  

 

Election of President Pro-Tem—President Harcrow made the recommendation for Mr. Wootten, 

having the most seniority, to serve as President Pro Tem for the next term 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to elect Mr. Wootten as President Pro Tem. Mr. Black seconded the 

motion. All members voting affirmatively, motion carried. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Road Department 

Update—Mr. Broyles stated that mowing is near completion in all four districts and the herbicide 

contractor has completed the second-round spraying, including a pre-emergent herbicide which 

should help with spring growth. Due to bad weather conditions, paving contractor Charles Watts 

has been unable to complete paving for the current paving season and may have to start back on 

any unfinished roads in the spring. 

 

Personnel—Mr. Broyles requested permission to hire Mark Wilbanks as “Lube Man” in the shop 

to replace David Maddox who is retiring. 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Black. All members voting affirmatively, 

motion carried. 

 



Equipment—Mr. Broyles noted that a 2008 road grader was in the shop for a transmission 

rebuild and another grader of the same model has transmission problems as well. He requested 

permission to bid repair for the transmission of the second motor grader. 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to approve. Mr. Wootten seconded the motion. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Engineer 

ALDOT Snow & Ice Contract—Mr. Luther requested the Commission accept the FY22-23 

contract for snow & ice removal. He stated that the rates are unchanged and requested 

permission to quote the same rates as the previous year. Rates listed below. 

 

1. Motorgrader with Operator @ $155.00 per hour; Standby Rate = $109.00 per hour 

2. Spreader Truck with Driver @ $103.00 per hour; Standby Rate = $72.00 per hour 

3. Loader with Operator @ $103.00 per hour; Standby Rate = $72.00 per hour 

4. Shadow Vehicle with Driver @ $52.00 per hour; Standby Rate = $36.00 per hour 

 

Mr. Wootten made a motion to approve. Seconded by Mr. Black. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

 

Acceptance of Road 1909—Mr. Luther requested the Commission’s approval to accept Road 

1909 in Mentone on the County’s road maintenance list. The road has been paved and meets all 

qualifications for the county to maintain. 

 

Mr. Wootten made a motion to approve. Seconded by Mr. Harris. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

 

NACE 2023 Conference—Mr. Luther requested permission for him and Assistant Engineer Irby 

Wallace to attend the 2023 NACE Conference which will be in Alabama this year (Perdido 

Beach Resort). The NACE Conference will coincide with the Alabama County Engineer’s 

Conference. 

 

Mr. Black made a motion to approve. Seconded by Mr. Harris. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Sheriff’s Office 

Sheriff’s Office Personnel—Chief Deputy Edmondson requested the Commission approve the 

termination of Savannah Willingham (FT Dispatch), and to approve the transfer of Katie Monroe 

from PT to FT Dispatch to replace Ms. Willingham. 

 

Jail Personnel—Chief Edmondson asked the Commission to accept the resignations of 

Parker Perea (Corrections officer, effective Oct. 30), 

Cindy Minton (Jail Nurse) 

Cameron Mattox (Corrections Officer, effective Nov. 16). 

 

Request to hire: 

Ivan Dougan—Corrections Officer - B Shift to replace Candace Bearden 

Evan Wilborn—Corrections Officer - C Shift to replace Nathan Palmer 

 

Mr. Black made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Harris. All members voting affirmatively, 

motion carried to approve personnel changes in the Sheriff’s Office and Jail. 

 



Training—Chief Edmondson requested approval for Chief CO Seth Cagle and Deputy Chief CO 

Tracie Hamilton to attend the Corrections Officer’s Jail Training Conference. 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Wootten. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

 

Promotions—Chief Edmondson requested permission to promote Corrections Officer Tiffany 

Young to Sgt. B-Shift. 

 

Mr. Wootten made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Black. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

 

Drone Bid/Grant—Mr. Sharp stated that the Sheriff’s Office had obtained a $21,000 Grant for 

the purchase of a Drone and had let bids with one vendor (Airworx, LLC for $20,099). He stated 

the Sheriff has signed an agreement for the grant and requested the Commission’s approval for 

the purchase and subsequent grant reimbursement. 

 

Mr. Wootten made a motion to approve. Mr. Saferite seconded the motion. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

COA/RPT 

Personnel—Ms. McCamy requested permission to transfer PT employee Kenneth Goggans to FT 

to replace Steve Caneer, who recently retired and to hire William Brasher to replace the PT 

position. 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to approve. Mr. Saferite seconded the motion. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

 

Used Bus Purchase—Ms. McCamy requested permission to purchase a used bus to use as a spare 

while a wrecked bus is in the shop for repairs and stated if purchased they would continue to use 

the bus as a spare as needed. The County’s cost for the bus is $6,240. (Note the purchase is 

subject to approval by TARCOG). 

 

Mr. Black made a motion to approve. Mr. Harris seconded the motion. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Health Insurance Policy--Mr. Sharp addressed the Commission concerning employee health 

insurance cost. He stated that currently the County pays 100% of the employee health insurance 

premium and a $222 monthly supplement for family coverage leaving $537/month for the 

employee to pay. Premiums are increasing from $759 to $807/month in January for family 

coverage. The Employee (individual) premium is increase from $527 to $561/month. 

 

Mr. Sharp made the following recommendation, effective January 1, 2023: 

a) Continue paying 100% for employees. 

b) Increase the supplement paid by the County for family coverage from $222 to 

$307/month and lower the employee cost to $500/month (cost to be an additional $40,000 

to be paid from the SSUT Fund). 

 

Mr. Black made a motion to approve. Mr. Saferite seconded the motion. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried. 

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 



Amended Allocation Resolution 22-1116-01—Red Bud Project 

County Administrator Matt Sharp addressed the Commission requesting approval to amend 

Resolution No. 22-0614-09 to add an additional $27,500 to the project which is shared with 

Marshall County. Mr. Sharp stated the original allocation was $300,000. He also noted that 

Marshall County was going to increase their allotment by $50,000 (bid was approximately 

$77,500 more than original estimate).  

 

Mr. Harris stated that the many residents living on this road are in desperate need of water 

improvement and made a motion to approve and adopt the amended allocation of $27,500.  

 

Mr. Wootten seconded the motion. All members voting affirmatively, motion carried to adopt the 

following Resolution: 

 

 



 

 

HWY 835 Water Main Upgrade Allocation Resolution 

Mr. Black made the recommendation to adopt a resolution to authorize an allocation of ARPA 

Funds for the necessary replacement of a 3” waterline with a 6” line on CR835.  

 

Mr. Black made a motion to enter into an agreement with Waterworks, Sewer & Gas Board of 

the Town of Section for the HWY 835 Waterline Project. Mr. Saferite seconded the motion. All 

members voting affirmatively, motion carried to adopt the following Resolution: 



 

 



Forever Wild Land Trust Resolution: 

Mr. Sharp addressed the Commission requesting authorization for the execution of an agreement 

with the Forever Wild Land Trust to accept annual funding (in lieu of taxes), and authorize 

President Harcrow to sign and execute all necessary documents. 

Mr. Harris made a motion. Seconded by Mr. Wootten. All members voting affirmatively, motion 

carried to Adopt the following Resolution: 

 

ARPA Funds (Roads) Resolution 

Mr. Sharp made a recommendation to the Commission to approve and adopt a Resolution to 

allocate ARPA funds (up to Two Million dollars) over the next two years to benefit county 

roads. 

Mr. Harris made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Black. All members voting affirmatively, 

motion carried to adopt the following Resolution: 



 

 

 

 



Expenditure Resolutions—Collinsville Water – Main Replacement; NE Water - CR 180; 

NE Water - CR396: 

Mr. Sharp addressed the Commission making the recommendation to accept and adopt three 

separate Resolutions authorizing the expenditure of ARPA funds for Eligible Water 

Infrastructure projects.  

He stated that Resolutions for the three projects were adopted in June for the allocation of funds 

to the projects, but we are required to adopt Resolutions for the expenditure of the allocated 

funds for payments to be made for the projects. 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to approve, seconded by Mr. Saferite. All members voting 

affirmatively, motion carried to adopt the following Resolutions: 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 



______________________________________________________________________________ 

Proclamation—National Family Caregivers Month 

Mr. Harcrow addressed the audience stating that a declaration was sent out by the President 

declaring the Month of November as “National Caregivers Month” recognizing the love and 

sacrifice of more than 50 million Americans providing care and medical assistance to family 

members. He commended Ms. McCamy and the staff at Council on Aging for all they do to 

assist our local families.  

______________________________________________________________________________ 

 

President Harcrow notified the audience that the next meeting would be on Tuesday, December 

13, 2022.  He asked for a motion to adjourn. 

 

Mr. Harris made a motion to adjourn. The President declared no objections and ordered the 

meeting adjourned. 

  

____________________________________    

Ricky Harcrow, President                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

 

____________________________________  

Shane Wootten, Commissioner District I 

 

____________________________________   

Terry Harris, Commissioner District II 

 

____________________________________   

Ron Saferite, Commissioner District III 

 

____________________________________ 

Lester Black, Commissioner District IV 

 

 


